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A large group of alumni, their spouses, and other friends of the School of Dental
Medicine attended a reunion cocktail party at the Chase-Park Plaza Hotel in St. Louis
on September 11 during the Mid-Continent Dental Meeting. Among those present were:
(left to right) Drs. Jules M. Snitzer ‘55, Harry Bozoian, and J. Richard Landgraf.
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Smiling prettily for the photographer at the cocktail party were: (left to right) Mrs.
Fred Fabric, Dr. Fabric, and Mrs. Robert E. Bedell. If you thought you noticed a slight
resemblance, you’re right—the two ladies are sisters. Dr. Fabric was among a number
of dentists who, though alumni of other schools, were honored guests at the cocktail
party for their interest in and support of the WU School of Dental Medicine.

While on her way to the alumni cocktail
party at the Chase-Park Plaza Hotel,
Dr. Shirley Pierce (right) ‘61, Chair-
person of the School’s Department of
Community & Preventive Dentistry,
encountered TV star Flip Wilson, a
guest at the hotel while shooting some
TV footage in St. Louis. Flip
autographed a baseball Cardinal
batting helmet as a gift for Dr. Pierce.
Among those looking on is Dr. William
Stocker ‘46 (center).

Dr. Joseph H. Laffler ‘61 (right) has a
wary look as he contemplates the
schedule that he carries for the Mid-
Continent Dental Meeting. He is
chatting with Dr. William S. Bran-
dhorst ‘43, current president of the
Dental Society of Greater St. Louis,
which sponsors the big fall dental
meeting in St. Louis.



Three old friends, all distinguished alumni of our School "
faculty, get together for a few words at the September 11 cocktail part
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Dr. Hiroyuki Arima ‘77 is shown
chatting with friends at the cocktail
party during the Mid-Continent Dental
Meeting. The young lady at right could
not be identified.

Dean’s Message

As | write this, a mid-September heat
wave finally has abated and St. Louis is
enjoying the cool nights and warm
sunny afternoons that make early
autumn such a delight in the Mid West.
The tang of fall is in the air, the
revitalized Missouri Tigers are
preparing to take on the awesome
Sooners of Oklahoma, and the Class of
1982 is hard at work trying to solve the
mysteries of immunology,
biochemistry, dental morphology, and
all the other subjects of first year
dental study.

We welcomed our 113th graduating
class to the School at the end of August
with a 2-1/2 day orientation program
and then, right after the Labor Day
weekend, the new students plunged into
their work. They’re a fine-looking
group: 85 bright, attractive young men
and women, and we expect very good
things from them.

On September 24, our new students
and their families were guests of honor
at the annual picnic sponsored by the
Faculty Wives Organization. This is
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and retired members of its
y—(left to right)

Drs. Philip G. Vierheller ‘29, Robert E. Bedell ‘44, and Earl E. Shepard ‘31.
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In thoughtful conversation at fhe
September 11 cocktail party were Dr
Kenneth Marshall ‘40 (left) and Dr
Theodore Behrens “23.

Waiting eagerly (and flashing their most seductive smiles) for new recruits to the
Century Club and Leroy R. Boling Associates were (left to right): Dr. John E. Gilster
‘44, Dental Alumni Association Editor and national chairman of alumni annval giving
for the entire university, Dr. Leo S. Shanley ‘55, who has just stepped down as chairman
of the Boling Associates, Miss llene Pearl of the WU alumni relations office, Dr. Joseph
H. Laffler ‘61, Century Club chairman, and Dean George D. Selfridge.

always a delightful event with bountiful
food and spirited volleyball and softball
games and we are most grateful to
Anna Mae Ballard, president of the
faculty wives’ group, Judy Barnes,
picnic chairperson, and all the mem-
bers of the organization for all the hard
work that produced another successful
and much appreciated picnic.

Speaking of our students, | have
seldom seen our senior students so
enthusiastic as they were after our Big
Brother reception on September 6. Our
new Big Brother program, chaired by
Dr. W. Neal Newton, pairs senior
students desiring to participate in the
program with alumni in the St. Louis
area. The aim is to develop a warm
personal relationship between the two
and also to give the dentist-to-be a first-
hand look at the operation and
management of a private dental
practice. Participating in the new
program are 76 senior students, well
over 90% of the class, and an equal
number of dedicated alumni.

The Big Brothers and Sisters and the
students assigned to them were brought

Alumni Newsletter W.U.S.D.M.

together at a wine-and-cheese reception
on September 6 and, as | have men-
tioned, there was a fine reaction from
all concerned. Several students sought
me out afterwards to thank the School
for setting up this new program (really,
it is our alumni who deserve the credit)
and to say how much they are looking
forward to it. We hope this Big Brother
program will be creating such en-
thusiasm for many years to come.

In my last message, | mentioned our
plans for the renovation and enlarging
of the senior lab on the first floor of our
Carlyn H. Wohl Research Building.
Bids for that work have been accepted
and submitted to the WU Board of
Trustees for final approval. Con-
struction is scheduled to begin around
October 1 and the project should take
about nine months. Meanwhile, our new
audio-visual production studio has been
completed on the third floor. The
spacious new A/V facility gives us first-
rate quarters for still and film
photography and TV taping for

Continued on next page

Autumn, 1978

B



production of self-instruction
materials, as well as a new darkroom
and an office for our illustrator. Plans
for our eventual expansion into the old
A&P bakery east of the School are still
being developed by our architects.
Modification of our business office, just
off our ground floor patient waiting
room, also is in the works.

Our Department of Community &
Preventive Dentistry, under Dr.
Shirley Pierce, has begun a four-month
pilot program to provide free dental
care for the children of migrant
workers in the Bootheel area of
southeast Missouri. A vehicle on loan
from the State of Montana travels to
various schools to provide the dental
treatment, which is paid for by the
migrant worker center at Southeast
Missouri University.

Meanwhile, Dr. Pierce’s department
is operating two more remote units in
outstate Missouri. One alternates each
year between southeast and southwest
Missouri and this year is stationed at
the regional center for the develop-
mentally disabled in Springfield.
Volunteer dentists of the Springfield
Dental Society help man that unit. The
other mobile unit will be spending
October in Nevada, Mo. after a very
productive month in the Osage Beach
area. These latter two units are funded
by the Missouri Elks Clubs.

The students and energetic young
faculty members of Community &
Preventive also continue their valuable
services at the juvenile detention
center and Herbert Hoover Boys Club
in St. Louis.

We’re delighted that several of our
alumni have become members of our
full-time faculty: Dr. Gordon Thomp-
son ‘52, Operative Dentistry; Dr.
Groves Cook ‘71, Endodontics; Dr.
Michael Italiano, ‘78, Community &
Preventive; Dr. Earl Sandroff ‘78,
Removable and Fixed Prosthodontics;
Dr. Robert Rizzuti ‘78, Oral Diagnosis &
Radiology. An addition to our full-time
periodontic faculty is Dr. Yusuf K.
Eratalay, a native of Turkey, and
formerly a post-doctoral student in our
Department of Oral Pathology. We
heartily welcome these new full-time
faculty members along with the several
new part-time members of the faculty.

A large and convivial gathering was
present at our reunion cocktail party
during the Mid-Continent Dental
Meeting in St. Louis and we look for-
ward to more such pleasant encounters
with alumni and friends of the School
and their spouses at our social events at
the ADA annual session, the New York
dental meeting, and the Chicago Mid-
Winter Meeting. | hope to be seeing
youl George D. Se"ridoe

Dean
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Third Level student Doxey Ransom
was chosen as ’Student of the Quarter’
for the last quarter of the 1977-1978
academic year. The selection was
made by Dean Selfridge with the aid of
faculty recommendations. Ms. Ran-
som, from California, once swam on
national championship relay teams.
She is the mother of two children.

Undergraduate Students Also
Benefit from our

Graduate Programs

The School of Dental Medicine is
fortunate to have four approved
graduate training programs in the
specialty areas of Orthodontics, Oral
Pathology, Oral-Maxillofacial Surgery
and Endodontics. The presence of these
programs add significantly to the depth
of the educational experience of the
undergraduate dental student.

The recently formed Craniofacial
Anomalies Institute along with the Cleft
Palate Institute and their affiliation
with the School of Dental Medicine
provide much needed treatment to
patients with these deformities. The
experience derived by the dental
student when exposed to these special
areas brings together a multiplicity of
services including Pedodontics,
Maxillofacial Prosthetics, Or-
thodontics, Oral-Maxillofacial Surgery,
Plastic Surgery, Pediatrics, Speech
Pathology and Otorhinolaryngology.
During rotations on the hospital ser-
vice, dental students have their views
expanded regarding the role of the
dentist in the hospital environment.

Radiation Oncology is a very active
service at Barnes Hospital and a close
relationship exists among Radiation
Therapy, Oral-Maxillofacial Surgery
and Oral Pathology. Joint com-
munication among Plastic Surgery,
Otolaryngology, Radiation Oncology,
Oral Pathology and Oral-Maxillofacial
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Surgery preempt definitive treatment
protocol. Head and Neck Tumor
Morbidity Conferences are held weekly
and are attended by rotating dental
students. Here, valuable experience is
gained in the management of pre- and
post-radiation patients, as well as in-
sight as to the complications that can
develop after radiation therapy.

Maxillofacial Prosthetics plays an
important role in the final
rehabilitation of the post-surgical head
and neck cancer patient. Complex
cases are reviewed and an extension of
the student’s knowledge of
prosthodontics is made to the ultimate
care of these patients.

During the past three years, the
second and third level dental students
have been granted the opportunity to
participate in a hospital oriented
clinical rotation. During the rotation,
the students are exposed to all aspects
of hospital protocol including admission
procedures, management of
hospitalized patients and record
keeping. The dental student is provided
the experience of visiting the operating
room and learning surgical scrub and
sterile technique. In addition, par-
ticipating in the outpatient Oral
Surgery Clinic, under the supervision of
the oral surgery resident broadens the
exposure to a variety of pathology and
minor oral surgical techniques.

The Hospital Clinical Rotation is
generally well-received and ap-
preciated by the students. Plans for
expansion of the program are being
considered since the need for expanded
dental care of the hospitalized patient
exists; and adequately trained dentists
are required to provide this service.
Although these rotations do not provide
all the necessary training, it is hoped
that the experience will engender a
desire in the student to pursue an ad-
vanced training program in one of the
dental specialties.

John J. Delfino
Assistant Dean
Hospital Affairs

Alumni Deaths

Edward F. Keys ‘16 Jan. 16, 1978
Elizabeth Neber King ‘45 Feb. 13, 1978
Jones E. Klein ‘38 Mar. 7, 1978
Paul Berryhill ‘31 Apr. 18, 1978
Orvis Hoag ‘30 June 11, 1978
Norval Harman ‘24  July 27, 1978
Frank H. Foerster ‘12 Aug. 11, 1978
J.V. Woodson "18
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Alumni Meeting March 16-17, 1979

Outstanding clinical presentations by
guest clinicians and members of the
Washington University faculty will
highlight the 113th annual meeting of
the Dental Alumni Association. The
meeting will be held in St. Louis on
Friday and Saturday, March 16 and 17,
1979. Headquarters hotel for the annual
meeting again will be the plush
Breckenridge Inn in St. Louis County,
scene of the last two annual meetings,
which has received almost unanimous
approval from alumni for its com-
fortable accommodations and excellent
food.

All the traditional features of the
annual meeting are included on the
schedule for the March session, along
with a renewed emphasis on clinical
programs. Special tribute will be paid
during the meeting to the reunion
classes of 1929, 1954, and 1969—the 50,
25, and 10 year classes.

As in recent years, an outstanding
Continuing Education course will be
offered at the School of Dental Medicine
on Thursday, March 15, as an optional
preamble to the alumni meeting. Many
alumni have taken advantage of the
opportunity to come to St. Louis a day
early and obtain continuing education
credits in addition to attending the
alumni sessions.

The course on March 15is titled /Oral
Medicine and Clinical Pharmacology’’
and will be given jointly by Dr. William
K. Bottomley, Chairman of the
Department of Oral Diagnosis,
Georgetown  University School of
Dentistry, and Dr. Sam V. Holroyd, a
Captain in the U.S. Navy Dental Corps
and currently head of the Educational
Programs Development Department of
the Naval Health Sciences Education &
Training Command. Tuition for the full-
day course will be $90, which in-
cludes luncheon. A printed leaflet
describing the course in detail will
be available around December 1.
Anyone interested in obtaining such
a leaflet can write at that time to
the Department of Continuing Ed-

ucation, Washington University
School of Dental Medicine, 4559
Scott Ave., St. Louis, MO 63110.

Drs. Bottomley and Holroyd will be
the featured clinicians during the
alumni meeting also and each will give
a presentation that will be separate and
distinct from their joint course on
Thursday. On Friday, March 16, Dr.
Holroyd will present the morning
program on ‘’Local Anesthetics &
Vasoconstrictors (Drugs, Problems &
Solutions)”” and ""Special Topics:
Treatment of Acute Necro'lzlng
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Ulcerative Gingivitis & Prophylaxis
Against Subacute Bacterial  En-
docarditis.”

The Friday luncheon will include the
annual business meeting of the Dental
Alumni - Association and the annual
report on the School by Dean Selfridge.

Friday afternoon will offer a double
option: three short courses to be offered
by faculty members of the School of
Dental Medicine and the annual open
house and tour of the School. Chartered
buses will be available to bring alumni
to the School for the courses or the tour.
The short courses, each lasting from
about 1:30 to 5 P.M., will be presented
by Dr. Hugh Berry, Chairperson of the
Department of Endodontics, Dr.
Mohamed Marzouk, Chairperson of the
Department of Operative Dentistry,
and Dr. Warren H. Speiser, Visiting
Lecturer in Removable Prosthodontics.
A fee of $20 will be charged for each
short course and enrollment in each
course will be limited to 15 alumni.
Registration forms for the annual
meeting, including the short courses,
will be mailed to all alumni early in
1979.

The traditional banquet of the alumni
meeting will be held on Friday night at
the  Breckenridge. The banquet
program will be highlighted by the
tribute to the special reunion classes
and the installation of the 1979 officers
of the Alumni Association. Music for
dancing will be provided after the
program.

The traditional Past Presidents
breakfast will open the Saturday
morning, March 17, schedule while
other alumni will gather for an eye-
opener coffee. The morning clinical
presentation will feature Dr. Bottomley
speaking on ““Treatment of Common
Oral Lesions.” Being planned for
Saturday at Noon is a luncheon
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Dean George D. Selfridge listens in.
tently to discussion during the Sep.
tember 9 meeting of the Dentfa! Alumni
Association board of directors in st
Louis. The Association board holds two
meetings a year, the second one coming
during the Association’s annual
meeting in March.

honoring the alumni participating in
the School’s new ‘'Big Brother
Program’’ and their assigned senior
students who will attend the luncheon
as guests of their Big Brothers. All
other alumni, of course, will be invited
to attend the luncheon.

"We have had comments from some
alumni indicating that the annual
meeting should provide more intensive
clinical offerings,” Dr. Neal noted,
"“and we have endeavored to meet those
requests in planning our next meeting.
With the fine help of Dean Selfridge, we
have secured two nationally-respécted
clinicians in Drs. Bottomley and
Holroyd and are delighted that they will
each present an excellent program
during our meeting, in addition to their
jointly-given course at the School on
March 15. In addition, the three short
courses to be offered at the School on
the afternoon of March 16 will give this
alumni meeting a clinical depth of
interest that should have wide appeal fo
our alumni. We are looking forward o
one of the best, and best-attended,
annual meetings in many years.”
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Among those attending the September 9 meeting of the Dental Alumni .::M

board of directors in St. Louis were: (facing camera, left to right ) Dr. John

Robrt £

‘63, Mr. Stuart Russell, Miss llene Pear! of the WU alumni relations staff, Dr. pm"""

Bedell ‘44, immediate past president of the association ; Dr. John R. Neal ‘45
and Dr. Dan P. O‘Brien ‘64, president-elect. Mr. Russell of Kirkland Travel

of Kansa$

City was on hand to discuss a possible special tour program for WU dental alumni.
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Big Brother Program

Dr. W. Neal Newton ‘51 welcomes
alumni and students to a reception for
participants in the School’s new Big
Brother Program. Dr. Newton is
chairman of the program, sponsored by
the Dental Alumni Association in
conjunction with the School. The
reception, held September 6 at
Ellenwood Alumni House on the
university’s main campus, was at-
tended by over 100 students and alumni.

A long-awaited alumni advisory
program that has become known as the
“Big Brother Program’ is getting
started at the School. Under the
program, an alumnus or alumna of the
School will spend the year as an advisor
and friend to the member of the Third
Level class assigned to him or her. It is
hoped that the student will thus be
enabled to periodically visit the office
of his or her Big Brother in order to get
more exposure to the mechanics of
conducting a private dental practice.
The alumni also will be encouraged to
get together periodically with their
students on a social basis and perhaps
to attend dental meetings and other
programs together.

Having a relaxed conversation in a

corner of the big living room _at
Ellenwood Alumni House with Third
Level student Bob Keating (left) and

The operation of the Big Brother
Program has been planned by a
committee of alumni chaired by Dr. W.
Neal Newton. That committee also is
recruiting alumni to take part in the
program and has assigned interested
students to alumni who have signed up.
Additional slumni are being invited to
take part and it is hoped that every
student will have a Big Brother

assigned. On September 6 an informal
wine-and-cheese party was held on the
main campus to introduce the students
to their Big Brothers or Sisters.

jigiis 't #
Third Level student Bob Martinich
(left) gets acquainted with Dr. Alvin H.
Faber ‘50, to whom he has been
assigned in the new Big Brother
Program.

Another member of the School’s senior
class, Miss Jeanne Needham, talks
with the Big Brother assigned to her in
the new program, Dr. Ofto C. R.
Hanser, Jr. ‘35.

Dean Selfridge Honored

Dean George D. Selfridge has been
selected as the “Alumni Man of the
Year’” by the Dental Alumni
Association of the State University of
New York at Buffalo. He was presented
with the prestigious award on Sep-
tember 30 during a dinner dance
highlighting the Greater Niagara
Frontier Dental Meeting sponsored by
the Dental Alumni Association of SUNY
at Buffalo. The dental meeting was
attended by several hundred alumni of
the Buffalo dental school along with
many other dentists from Western New
York and Canada.

Dr. Selfridge was honored by his
fellow alumni for his outstanding
career as a practitioner and ad-
ministrator in the Navy Dental Corps,
his imaginative and vigorous leader-
ship as Dean of our School, and his
service to the dental profession through
his work in organizations such as the
International College of Dentists, of
which he is now Vice-President.

Dr. Selfridge received his dental
degree in 1947 from what was then the
University of Buffalo Dental School. He
attended dental school under Navy
auspices and then entered the Navy
Dental Corps for what was to be a
career of more than 28 years. He
retired from active duty two years ago
with the rank of Rear Admiral after
serving as commanding officer of the
National Naval Dental Center to accept
the position of Dean here.

NEW SCHOOL PHONE NUMBERS

Dental School  454-0300
Mr. Litvag 454-0387
Library 454-0385

Dr. James L. Amos ‘54, his Big Brother
in the new program in which senior
students will become familiar with the
approach of an alumnus engaged in
private dental practice.

Discussing plans to get together as part of the Big Brother Program were: (left to right)
Third Level student Michael Shanas, Dr. Adele Reby ‘47, Dr. Jacob Reby ‘43,Dr. Robert
saunders ‘77 and his wife, Third Level student Yona Saunders. Shanas is assigned to Dr.
Jacob Reby and Mrs. Saunders to Dr. Adele Reby in the Big Brother Program.
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A happy family group is shown during the Senior Awa
right) Miss Mary Brennan, Mrs. J. Richard Landgraf,

of 1978, and his father, Dr.
fiancee.

On June 21, degrees were formally
conferred upon the Class of 1978 and its
members are now officially alumni of
the School of Dental Medicine.

At the Senior Awards Night program
on June 20, the following students were
the recipients of awards and honors.
JOHN S. BOND—XI Psi Phi Scholar-
ship Award, X| Psi Phi Anatomy Prize,
Edgar S. Hill Memorial Award,
Academy of General Dentistry Award,
American Academy of Oral Medicine
Award, American Academy of Dental
Radiology Certificate, Alpha Omega
Award, Washington University Dental
Alumni Association Prize, C.V. Mosby
Award in Orthodontics, elected to OKU,
graduated with Honors; MARIANNE
R. SPAMER—Anna Bredall Award,
American Academy of Periodontology
Award, Delta Sigma Delta Award, Otto
Brandhorst Leadership Award, elec¢ted
to OKU; KENNETH R. WEHREN-
BERG—American Association of

Orthodontists Award; F. MICHAEL
FROMM—American Association of
Endodontists Award; MARK E:
DIEHL—Delta Sigma Delta Scholar-
ship Award, elected to OKU, graduated
with Honors; KEVIN D.
PINE—Dentsply International Merit
Award; WILLIAM A. KING—In-
ternational College of Dentists Award;
ROBERT C. SCHELLEN-
TRAGER—American Academy of Gold
Foil Operators Certificate; HANNA E.
BRESLER—AIpha Omega Certificate
Award, elected to OKU; DENNIS A.
PARROTT—American Society of
Dentistry for Children Award; LESLIE
E. LATNER—American Society of
Dentistry for  Children Award;
STEVEN W. THOMPSON—Richard
Bengel Acknowledgement Award for
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Class of 78 Honors and Awards

Dr. Samuel E. Guyer (right), Chair-
man of the Department of Fixed
Prosthodontics, presents the Richard
Bengel Acknowledgement Award for
Excellence in Crown and Bridge to Dr.
steven Thompson during the Senior
Awards Night program.

Dr. Lorin Peterson (left) is the proud
recipient of the American Academy of
Oral Pathology Award from Dr. Peter
Pullon, Chairman of the Department of
Oral Pathology at the School of Dental
Medicine.
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rds Night and Reception: (left to
Dr. John R. Landgraf of the Class
J. Richard Landgraf. Miss Brennan is John Landgraf’s

Excellence in Crown & Bridge, C.v
Mosby Award in Prosthodontics; TSUN
MA—Richard Bengel
Acknowledgement Award for Ex.
cellence in Periodontics, J.D. White
Award in Fixed Prosthodontics;
LORIN D. PETERSON—American
Academy of Oral Pathology Award,
American College of Stomatologic
Surgeons Award; SIMS W.
LOWRY—American Dental Society of
Anesthesiology Award, Edward R.
Hart Award in restorative dentistry;
NELSON D. LASITER—Anna Bredall
Award, C.V. Mosby Award in Oral
Pathology, elected to OKU, graduated
with Honors; TED M. ROSNER—C.V
Mosby Award in Oral Surgery; JAMES
P. MCCARTHY—C.V. Mosby Award in
Pedodontics; JAMES MICHAEL
STARTZELL—elected to OKU,
graduated with Honors; to BRUCE
J. TANDY—elected to OKU: WALTER
E. ZABRISKIE—elected to OKU.

The new members of Omicron Kappa
Upsilon, the national dental honor
society, were honored at a banquet
June 19th at Whittemore House. In
addition to the students menfioned
above, faculty members initiated into
OKU were Drs. John J. Delfino,
Stephen Hall, Marzban Patel, and
Monika Strong, and Dr. Memory P.
Elvin-Lewis was made an honorary
member. Dr. William E. Koch, Jr. was
awarded life membership in the WU
chapter of OKU. Dean Selfridge saluted
the new OKU members for their
achievements before an audience of
more than 80 persons.

A plaque signifying the

fer:at‘ilonal Iaerit Awar;d for distinctio
in the study © ;
Prosthodontics is presonfldo‘ :: e
Kevin Pine (left) of t
Dr. James W, Carson:
school’s Department of
Prosthodontics.




aﬂ:;Ebfignoth:e Class of 1978 who received awards and hpnors are shown here are they gathered at theSenior Awards Night &
Gradsatio;} atet::rogram qunsored bY the Dente'll Alumni Association and the School, was held on June 20, the night before
S , @ e recken'rldge Inn in St. Louis County. Those honored included: (Front row, left to right) Drs. Marianne
pamer, Leslie Latner, Lorin Peterson, Sims Lowry, John Bond, TsuN Ma, Steven Thompson, Wlater Zabriskie, Kenneth
Wfahrenbe.rq,and ﬂanna Bre§ler. (Back row, left to right) Drs. Kevin Pine, James McCarthy, Bruce'Tandy John Lan'dgraf Mark
Diehl. William King, F. Michael Fromm, Ted Rosner, Robert Schellentrager, Nelson Lasiter, Denn'is Parrott, and 'JamPc

Michael Startzell.

Featured speaker at the School’s
graduation ceremonies on June 21 was
Dr. Gerald T. Perkoff, Director of the
Division of Health Care Research at the
University

Washington School of

Medicine.

Dr. James Michael Startzell, President
of the graduating class, is shown as he
asked his classmates to join him in
applauding the assembled parents,
spouses, and children of the new den-
tists as an expression of thanks for their
support and help during the three
difficult years of dental school.

Autumn, 1978
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As each member of the 1978 graduating
class was called to the stage in The
Edison Theatre, an academic hood
signifying acquisition of the degree of
Doctor of Dental Medicine was placed
on her or him. Here, Dr. Jennifer
Hershey is hooded by Dr. David A.
Bensinger, Associate Dean, who served
as Grand Marshal for the graduation
activities.

Chancellor William H. Danforth of
Washington University is shown as he
welcomed the honored guests and the
audience to graduation ceremonies of
the School of Dental Medicine on June
21. The program was held in The Edison
Theatre in the Mallinckrodt Center on
the main campus of Washington

University.

MARK THESE DATES

Monday, October 23
A.D.A. Cocktail-Reception

(Note change in location)

Monday, November 27

Greater New York Dental Meeting Luncheon

Sunday, February 18, 1979

Chicago Mid-Winter Meeting Cocktail Party

Friday and Saturday March 16 and 17, 1979
113th Annual Washington University Dental Alumni Meeting

58 P.M.

Club 33, Disneyland

New York Hilton

Conrad Hilton, Chicago

Breckinridge Inn

Alumni Newsletter W.U.S.D.M.
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Alumni Annual Giving

We have just completed a record-
setting year of giving to the dental
school. Almost 36% of our Alumni,
second only to the School of Medicine,
donated to the dental school during the
last fiscal year (1977-1978). For the first
time in recent years, we would like here
to recognize the generous Alumni. They
are identified in connection with the
Giving Club which they have joined:
the Eliot Society ($1000—and
above—gift per year), the Boling
Associates ($250—up to $999—per year)
and the Century Club ($100—up to
$249—per year). Eliot Society members
are also considered members of the
Boling Associates and the Century
Club; and Boling Associates are con-
sidered members of the Century Club.
To save repetition, the Eliot Society and
Boling Associates will be listed only
with their respective clubs. Earl
Shepard heads the Eliot Society; Jeff
Schroeder chairs the Boling Asso-
ciates and Joe Laffler, the Century
Club.

ELIOT SOCIETY

Dr. S. Douglas Arakawa

Dr. Robert E. Bedell

Dr. William S. Brandhorst
Dr. David L. Dains

Dr. Fred A. Garrett

Dr. John E. Gilster

Dr. John Hara

Dr. L. Hood Harris

Dr. Kent N. Johnson

Dr. Garrett S. Kieffer

Dr. J. Alden Langenfeld

Dr. David R. McCracken
Dr. Paul S. Meyer

Dr. Raymond S. Mills

Dr. & Mrs. Roger L. Parrott
Dr. Joseph D. Patterson

Dr. Fred W. Schroeder

Dr. Earl E. Shepard

Dr. Stuart C. Stanhope

Dr. & Mrs. Philip G. Vierheller, Jr.
Non-Alumni Dental Contributors
Dr. Harry Bozoian

Dr. Richard W. Brand

Dr. W. Dale Frost

Dr. James W. Reid

BOLING ASSOCIATES

Dr. William R. Alstadt
Dr. George N. Asawa
Dr. John R. Baxley
Dr. Paul T. Bles

Dr. Leroy R. Boling
Dr. H. Dean Bowles
Dr. John J. Buchmiller
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. Francis J. Miller
Dr.
Dr.
Dr.
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Dr.
Dr.
Dr.
. Jerry W. Rhodes
Dr.
Dr.
Dr.
Dr.
Dr.
Dr.
Dr.
Dr.
. George D. Selfridge
Mr.
. Leo M. Shanley
Dr.
Dr.
Dr.
. R. Philip Smith
Dr.
Dr.
Dr.
Dr.
. Frank H. Yamada

. Haruto W. Yamanouchi
Dr.

Donald A. Busbey
Dale J. Cartwright

William L. Cloud
Henry R. Dallam Jr.
Vernon R. Debus
Henry E. Dupree
John G. Durham
Ronald T. Egami
Fred Fabric

Gilbert T. Fujimoto
R. G. Funderburg

Eloy R. Gutierrez
Otto C. R. Hanser Jr.
James Y. Higa
Robert G. Hirschi
Juan L. Hutchings
Robert H. Isbell
Emmett H. Jurgens Jr.
Wallace M. Kameoka
Hiroshi Kanegawa
Larson R. Keso
Herbert A. Klontz
William W. Klusmeier
William E. Koch Jr.
Richard D. Korns
George Krugman
Peter T. Kusakabe
Richard A. Lattner
H. Fred Lee Jr.
Ruskin R. Lines
Sidney G. Marlow
Riley J. McCulley

Jerry A. Millhon
Carl E. Moellinger
David H. Murray
John R. Neal
Clifford G. Neill

W. Neal Newton
Robert N. Ogawa
Donald R. Oliver
Patricia A. Parsons
Leroy W. Peterson
Thomas E. Prosser |11

Edward F. Rose
Ralph Rosen

Robert D. Rowan
Harry L. Ryburn
Robert F. Sager
Elmer L. Sandberg
Howard 1. Sato
Godfrey W. Schroeder

Conner B. Shanley

Leo S. Shanley
James B. Sheets
George H. Smith

Raymond W. St. Eve
Judd L. Tarrant

James L. Wetzel Jr.
James A. Willibrand

Abby Zelnick
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CENTURY CLUB

. Tom S. Agerton Jr.
. Thomas C. Ahlers

. Ralph N. Akamine

. Robert L. Allen

. William A. Allen

. James L. Amos

. Francis A. Angel

. Leonard A. Armstrong
. Stephen H. Asher

. Eugene K. Ausbrook
. Leon J. Bain

. Graydon L. Ballard Jr.
. Thomas E. Barker

. Malcolm W. Baron

. Joseph S. Baugh Jr.
. Philip D. Baugh

. Virgil A. Beadle Jr.
. Melvin L. Becker

. Cary A. Behle

. Theodore A. Behrens
. J. Richard Bell

. A. Nelson Bentley

. Curtis O. Berrey

. Hugh G. Berry

. Stephen P. Bey

. F. Gilbert Bickel

. John T. Bird Jr.

. Charles J. Blaich

. George F. Blaich

. Charles J. Blake

. Kay M. Blatter

. Lynn A. Blatter

. Stuart Blaustein

. James R. Bobbitt Jr.
. David E. Boesvert

. Robert H. Boon

. David M. Bornstein
. Donald B. Bounds

. William A. Boyce

. J. Gregory Boyd

. Ross H. Bradley

. Michael D. Brann

. Don E. Brashears

. Oliver D. Breard

. Homer A. Brethaver
. Everett C. Brooks

. Donald P. Buercklin
. J. Fletcher Burge

. George W. Burnett

. Donald A. Busbey Jr.
. John G. Byland

Coy L. Cameron

. Roland A. Cartwright

Boyce L. Cearley Jr.
Frank W. Chambers
Joseph M. Chang
Duane E. Christian
Alan T. Christiansen
John W. Chulick

. John Clarkson

George A. Clipner
James W. Coleman

S. Charles Conarck
Larry V. Connell

C. Clayton Connelly Jr.
Lyman D. Cook

Lewis T. Cowley
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Dr. Frank W. Crabb

Dr. Robert A. Craig

Dr. Paul K. Cropper

Dr. Clark D. Danner

Dr. David L. Danner

Dr. Bertram V. Dannheisser Jr.
Dr. J. Howard Dawson

Dr. John A. Desenfants

Dr. Roger W. Dettro

Dr. George L. Diciro

Dr. Charles A. Dickson

Dr. William B. Dillon

Dr. Robert B. Dormire

Dr. Gary E. Drake

Dr. Richard G. Dyck

Dr. Howard L. Earl

Dr. Frederick C. Eberle Jr.
Dr. Walter E. Eberle

Dr. A. Joseph Ecker

Dr. Arthur J. Ecker

Dr. Steven C. Elcock

Dr. R. Daniel Elliott

Dr. Harold L. Ellis

Dr. Oscar A. Elsner

Dr. Joseph A. Engelman

Dr. John J. Ennever

Dr. Walter N. Epstein

Dr. Milton Feldman

Dr. Lelland M. Fletcher

Dr. Frank H. Foerster

Dr. Arthur S. Forman

Dr. Stephen P. Forrest

Dr. Erastus W. Foster Jr.
Dr. Roland L. Fowler

Dr. G. Russell Frankel

Dr. Floyd M. Freeman

Dr. Newell R. Frei

Dr. William J. Frye

Dr. Clifford C. Fujimoio
Cmdr. Lewis E. Gant

Dr. Mervyn B. Gardner

Dr. Jack L. Garhan

Dr. Leland H. Garrison

Dr. Ronald W. Gintowt

Dr. Jerry W. Gleason

Dr. Myron Goldberg

Dr. Dwayne R. Good

Dr. John C. Gorman

Miss Pauline Gorrell

Dr. Norman A. Grammer

Dr. Charles K. Gray

Dr. Troy A. Gray

Dr. Donald W. Greene

Dr. E. Vann Greer

Dr. Lester L. Grenz

Dr. John F. Griffee

Dr. Ormond R. Grimes Jr.
Dr. Edward W. Grimes

Col. Richard A. Grundler
Dr. Samuel E. Guyer
Dr. Frank R. Haggard
Dr. Jim B. Hales

Dr. Stephen M. Hall
Dr. Lanny R. Hamilton
Dr. Joseph M. Hansen
Dr. Charles G. Hanson
Dr. Milton K. Harkrader
Dr. Harold D. Harmon
Dr. Robert B. Harrison
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Col.
Dr.
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Dr.
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Richard T. Haruki
John W. Hatley
Wayne R. Hawks
Clinton E. Haynes
Robert W. Heath
Daniel Dennis Heer
Robert A. Heilig
Olin F. Helm

F. Scott Hendrickson
Joe L. Henley

Harry A. Herman, Jr.
Kiyoshi Hikoyeda
Russell S. Hill, Jr.
Remmel H. Hill
David C. Hillson
Larry R. Hine
Thomas A. Hiura
Edward W. Hodgson
R. Reinhold Hoffman
David W. Hogan
Kenneth J. Hogan
Richard L. Hogan
Fon Leroy Holt
Jerry D. Holt

Joseph F. Honich
Gary B. Hope

John H. Houseman
Gerald L. Howell
William L. Howell
Richard F. Hudson
James O. Huisinga
Charles M. Hulsey, 111
Edward H. Hunter, Jr.
Karl R. Hussey
Larry L. Hutson
Vladislav A. Ignatov
Itaru Ishida

Richard C. Jacky
Milton H. Jasper
Carl W. Johnson, Jr.
Ottis E. Johnson
Haruo Kameoka
Donald K. Kanemaru
Dale M. Kaumans
John N. Keethler
Sherwin Kershman
David H. Kimball
Ralph H. Kimball
Sanford Kirsch
Robert T. Kiyuna
Morton L. Klebe
Preston R. Kleinman
Everett W. Kling
James P. Knott
Thomas E. Knox
Allan M. Kohm
Shepard Kokin
Kenneth S. Kornblum
Sumio Kubo

Daniel M. Kugiya
Florence M. Kuhn
Robert K. Kuribayashi
Charles S. Kurz

Mrs. Frances E. Laffler

Dr.
Dr.
Dr.
Dr.
Dr

Joseph H. Laffler
Don J. Lamb

R. Gregory Layman
Steven Levitt

Paul A. Lines
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Dr. Frederick S. Loe, Jr.
Dr. Douglas N. Logan
Dr. Henry B. Lorentz
Dr. Michael J. Lorenz
Dr. Frank D. Lowrey
Dr. Robert M. Lutz

Dr. James H. Lyon

Dr. Gerald T. Madsen
Dr. John A. Mahoney
Dr. Robert C. Malcolm
Dr. Henry R. Manfredini
Dr. Marshall S. Manne
Dr. Robert W. Manthe
Dr. Robert L. Marks

Dr. Kenneth C. Marshall
Dr. Eugene F. Martin
Dr. Jack R. Martin

Dr. James D. Martin
Dr. Paul W. Martin

Dr. Howard H. Marx
Dr. Stanley H. Masaki
Dr. Stanley P. Maslona
Dr. James H. Mason

Dr. Michael Matlof

Dr. John W. McAllister
Dr. William C. McCoy
Dr. Robert J. McCune
Dr. James T. McDonald, Jr.
Dr. James J. Mcintosh
Dr. Ralph B. McReynolds
Dr. Paul A. Melnik

Dr. Louis C. Merrill

Dr. Richard C. Meyer
Dr. Dennis J. Michaelson
Dr. Jordan E. Miller
Dr. Roland B. Miller
Dr. William J. Miller
Dr. Andrew G. Mitchell
Dr. David M. Miura

Dr. Donald Y. Miura
Dr. Richard E. Moist
Dr. Harry B. Moordigian, Jr.
Dr. Wallace J. Morgan
Dr. Russell E. Morris
Dr. Larry A. Moss

Dr. Wade L. Murphy
Dr. Gordon S. Myers
Mrs. J.D. Myers

Dr. A. Leonard Nacht
Dr. Paul Anthony Nativi
Dr. Bernard B. Natkin
Dr. David J. Naylor
Mrs. J. Brooks Newbill
Dr. J. Brooks Newbill
Frank H. Nishijima
Dennis Nishimine

S. Edwin Noffel
Dan P. O’'Brien
Hugh E. O'Keeffe
J. Brian O’Loughlin
Richard T. Ogawa
Robert N. Ogawa, Jr.
Roy Y. Ohata
Lionel S. Oksner
Edward Oliver
W.K. Oliver

. Robert S. Olson, Jr.
. Frank H. Orlick

. Bernard L. Pabst

999999999999999

Page 9




. Richard D. Padberg
. Lester S. Page

. Charles E. Parkin

. Homer L. Perkins

. James T. Perry

. John T. Peterson

. Ronald H. Pflueger

. Joseph M. Phelps

. Shirley Pierce

. Samuel J. Prisk

. D. Stanley Prock

. Jewell B. Pullen, Jr.
. Mark F. Pultman

. William M. Putnam
. Robert D. Rankin
Dr.

Ronald G. Rathke

Brig. Gen. Louis H. Renfrow
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Dr.
Dr.
Dr.
Dr.
Dr.
Dr.
Dr.
. J. Perry Short

. James J. Shubert

. Jerome Silverstein

. Thomas L. Simmons
. Charles G. Simpson

. Keith B. Simpson

. Stratford D. Simpson
. Thomas W. Skaggs

. Cecil P. Slover

. John M. Small

. Lewis H. Smith

. Norval R. Smith

. Jules M. Snitzer

. Stephen E. Snitzer

. Ivan L. Staley

. Ernest Stanberry, Jr.
. Stanley S. Stegmiller

Richard H. Renwick
Leroy B. Ritter
Charles T. Roberts
Lynn E. Robertson
Raymond E. Robertson
Robert J. Robertson
Emmett B. Rodemich
Everett R. Roeder, Jr.
James M. Rose

Jack B. Rosen
Leonard J. Rosen
Robert P. Rothenberg
Kenneth S. Rotskoff
James R. Rowan
Louis J. Ruschin, Jr.
Wesley A. Russell
Richard Eugene Sampson
Peter B. Sanderson
Harold M. Scheer
Gunter Schmidt
Robert A. Schrameyer
Harold R. Schreiber
Fred F. Schudy
James A. Sellers, Jr.
William R. Shadid
Donald G. Sheldon

J. Richard Shern

Ivan L. Shiflet
Akiharu Shishido
Edwin M. Short

Miss Harriett Steuvernagel
Dr. Alice M. Stoddard
Dr. Patrick F. Stranahan
Dr. Karl F. Strobach, Jr.
Dr. Scott Lee Strong

Dr. L. Michael Stropes
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Dr.
Dr.
. John Henry Wright
Dr.
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Harry R. Stunz
Richard K. Sueoka
Ernest D. Suggett
James D. Swenson
Tung Chuen Tang
Boyd W. Tarpley
Frank T. Thomalla Il
Gordon C. Thompson
Walter M. Thompson

. William C. Thompson

Blair W. Thurgood
William N. Tierney
Milton M. Tofle

S. Ernest Torigoe

Carl A. Treichel
Howard M. Trovillion
Neil M. Trudell

Fumio Tsuji

David Y. Tsunehiro, Jr.

Donald W. Turner
Norman Y. Ueda
Kenji Uejo
Humbert M. Valenti

. Reuvel E. Vammen

Jerrold L. Vesper
Duane Waggoner
Roger Wells Walkenhorst
Patrick M. Walker
Stephen A. Walker
William L. Wall
Charles G. Ward
Larry V. Ward

Fay O. Wardlaw
Donald E. Washington
Feron G. Waters

. Wade R. Watts

Sanford |. Wax

Harley O. Weatherly, Jr.
Frank C. Weaver

Henry Wechsberg

Gary Weinstein

J. Rogers Wellman
Mark C. West

Kermit R.W. Westerfeld
Bruce D. White

Otho R. Whiteneck
Wilbur G. Whiteneck
Lowell D. Whitlock, Jr.
Homer C. Wieser

Rex Witherspoon
Robert Wolff

Albert S.L. Wong
Walter B.W. Wong

Barkley S. Wyckoff
Richard W. Yarger
Allen S. Yoshimura
Hamilton R. Young
Joseph W.C. Young
Leroy M. Young
Jaime A. Yrastorza
Michael H. Zibby
Gregory C. Zotos
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Dr. Foerster Dies

Dr. Frank H. Foerster, class of 1912,
passed away on August 11 at the age of
90. Professor Emeritus of Clinical
Prosthetics, Dr. Foerster retired in 1947
after teaching for thirty five years
although he continued his private
practice of dentistry in South St. Louis
for ten more years. He served on the
staff of Lutheran Hospital for many
years and was on the Selective Service
Board during World War I1.

Dr. Foerster was a member of
Omicron Kappa Upsilon honorary
fraternity and a Fellow of the American
College of Dentists. He was also the
recipient of Washington University’s
Distinguished Faculty Award at the
Founders Day Ceremony in 1959.

A teacher who inspired great respect
and deep affection, he served his Alma
Mater with devotion. And in ap-
preciation for his long years of service
to the teaching of fixed prosthodontics
and for his generosity, the Junior-
Senior Frank H. Foerster Laboratory
was dedicated to him in 1962. By co-
incidence, the lab is now to be ex-
tensively enlarged this coming year.

G

Dr. Foerster at the time of his
retirement

Faculty Notes

Dr. Memory Elvin-Lewis, Associate
Professor of Microbiology, was elected
secretary-treasurer of the newly for-
med Dental Microbiology Chairmen’s
Association at the group meeting in
Houston . . . Dr. Altug Kazanoglu, In-
structor in  Clinical Removable
Prosthodontics, has had two articles
published in recent months.

The first, titled "' Inserting A Surgical
Obturator’’, was published in the Oc-
tober, 1977, issue of the Journal of the
Missouri Dental Association. More
recently, his article on ‘'Tray
Fabrication for Unusuvally Large
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Maxillae’’ was published in the July
issue of the Journal of Prosthetic
Dentistry..

Congratulations also to Dr.
Kazanoglu on his recent election as an
Associate Member of the American
College of Prosthodontists . . . . Dr.
Roger Adams, Assistant Professor of
Oral Diagnosis and Radiology, is
working with two medical colleagues
from the Mallinckrodt Institute of
Radiology, Drs. William A. Murphy and
Louis A. Gilula, on the development of a
large display on  Magnification
Radiography of the Tem-
poromandibular  Joint. The free-
standing display, measuring 16 feet
wide by 8 feet high, will be shown first
at the meeting of the Radiography
Society of North America in Chicago in
late November and then will be sent on
a one-year tour of medical and dental
meetings by Pfizer, Inc. The display
stems from a research study conducted
by the three scientists on how the
microfocus x-ray machine developed
by Pfizer can be used for an un-
precedented examination of the tem-
poromandibular joint. They modified
the x-ray machine for use with a
positioning device for which they have
applied for a patent. That positioning
device also will be the subject of a
paper to be presented at the RSNA
meeting in Chicago. The big display
will have eight panels on the principles
of microfocus magnification, the
positioning of the patient, a film screen
and dosimetry study (work was done on
this with the 3-M Company to reduce
the radiation dose to the patient), two
panels on the radiographic anatomy of
the TM joint, arthography and its ap-
plication with the machine, and two
panels of case reports.

Playing an important role in
generating kphotographic materials for
the display were Steve Amsden and
Marcy Hartstein of the School’s audio-
visual department. Dr. Adams, Mur-
phy, and Gilula have been invited by a
California physician, Dr. Don Resnick,
to contribute a chapter on TMJ
radiography to his textbook on joint
radiography, to be published in 1980 . . .
. Dr. Samuel E. Guyer, Chairperson of
the Department of Fixed
Prosthodontics, will present two papers
at the Second International
Prosthodontic Congress to be held in
Las Vegas on October 19-21. The first
paper is titled “’An Intra-Oral Occlusal
Adjustment Technique for Complete
Dentures’’ and the second essay will be
on "“Pontic Design.”’ All the essayists at
the Congress were required to submit
papers for publication prior to the
meeting. They will be published in the
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Journal of Prosthetic Dentistry. On
October 8-10, Dr. Guyer attended the
annual meeting of the Federation of
Prosthodontic  Organizations in
Chicago. Dr. Guyer was president in
1975 of the Federation, which is com-
posed of 20 prosthodontic organizations.

New Faculty Members

Here’s an introduction to new
members of the School’s faculty:

Dr. Gordon Thompson, Associate
Professor of Operative Dentistry,
really needs no introduction, having
served for a number of years as a part-
time faculty member in the clinic while
maintaining a busy private practice in
Kirkwood. Dr. Thompson, a 1952
graduate of the School, resides with his
family in Kirkwood.

Dr. Groves Cooke, Assistant
Professor of Endodontics, received his
D.D.S. from our School in 1971 and
earned an M.S. degree from George
Washington University in 1975. From
1971 until recently he was on active duty
with the Army Dental Corps and served
for two years in Thailand. Dr. Cooke
resides with his wife and two children in
Creve Coeur.

Dr. Uysuf K. Eratalay, Assistant
Professor of Periodontics, also is not a
newcomer to the School, having
recently been a post-doctoral student in
our Department of Oral Pathology. Dr.
Eratalay received his D.D.S. degree in
1973 from Istanbul University in his
native Turkey. He later did graduate
work in Periodontology at the dental
school of Haceteppe University in
Turkey. Dr. Eratalay resides in South
St. Louis with his wife and two children.

Dr. Michael Italiano, Clinical
Assistant in the Department of Com-
munity & Preventive Dentistry, is
assigned to the Department’s mobile
units that provide dental service to
handicapped children in outstate
Missouri under the sponsorship of the
Benevolent Order of Elks. Dr. Italiano
and his wife live in St. Louis.

Two members of the School’s Class of
‘78, Drs. Earl Sandroff and Robert T.
Rizzuti, also have joined the School’s
full-time faculty as Clinical Assistants
in, respectively, the Departments of
Removable and Fixed Prosthodontics
and the Department of Oral Diagnosis
and Radiology. Dr. Sandroff is a
carefree bachelor and resides in
Maryland Heights. Dr. Rizzuti, a recent
bridegroom, lives with his wife in South
County. Congratulations, Bob, on your
marriage!

We also welcome the following new
part-time members of the faculty: Dr.
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Richard Emanuel, Clinical Assistant in
Operative Dentistry; Dr. Frederick
Gustave, Assistant Professor of
Clinical Oral and  Maxillofacial
Surgery; Dr. Irene Ku, Clinical
Assistant in Operative Dentistry; Dr.
Harvey Lehrer, Assistant Professor of
Endodontics; Dr. Maria Michaelides,
Visiting Assistant Professor of Im-
munology; Dr. John R. Landgraf, Jr.,
Operative Dentistry; Dr. Robert
Melton, Community & Preventive
Dentistry; Dr. Ronald Schoolman,
Operative Dentistry; Dr. James Short,
Operative Dentistry; Dr. Michael
Trager, Removable Prosthodontics.

Contribute Your Precious

Metal Scrap

A new scrap gold collection program
enabling WU dental alumni to con-
tribute their precious metal scrap for
the benefit of the School of Dental
Medicine will soon be established. The
program was suggested by members of
the Alumni Advisory Committee to the
Dean and plans for the operation of the
program have been approved by that
committee and the Board of Directors
of the Dental Alumni Association.

Operated in conjunction with J.F.
Jelenko and Company, the program
will enable alumni who want to par-
ticipate to send their scrap gold and
other precious metal scrap to Jelenko
in special envelopes provided by
Jelenko. The scrap will be evaluated by
Jelenko according to the current price
on the London market and a check in
the appropriate amount then will be
sent to the School by Jelenko. A gift
receipt will be sent by Jelenko to the
alumnus for tax purposes and he also
will receive a replacement container
for future contributions of scrap gold.

Individual contributions of scrap gold
will accrue toward membership in
Dental School and University giving
clubs (i.e. Century Club, Boling
Associates, Eliot Society).

Similar scrap gold programs in
conjunction with Jelenko are being
successfully used as alumni fund-
raising projects by the dental schools of
Northwestern University, Columbia
University, the University of Maryland
at Baltimore, and Fairleigh-Dickinson
University, among others.

A letter outlining the operation of the
new program and a container for
mailing scrap to Jelenko will be sent to
all alumni in the near future.
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Continuing Education

The rapid expansion and im-
provement of the Continuing Education
program at the School of Dental
Medicine, begun two years ago by Dean
Selfridge, has resulted in a burgeoning
schedule of 22 courses during the 1978-
1979 academic year. The intensified
C.E. program has more than tripled its
course offerings during the two year
growth period.

Mailings about the courses are sent to
almost 15,000 dentists in a nine-state
region around St. Louis, and prac-
titioners from throughout the midwest
and southwest regularly attend the
programs, along with occasional
visitors from such distant areas as
California, Florida, and Canada.

“With the ever-increasing im-
portance of continuing education to the
members of our profession as a means
of  maintaining and increasing
proficiency,”” Dean Selfridge recently
commented, ‘“we are very proud of the
role that our revitalized Continuing
Education program is playing in
meeting this vital educational need.””

Continuing Education courses at the
School are planned by Dean Selfridge
and Dr. Richard M. Diemer, Assistant
Dean for Educational Development.
The courses are administered by Irving
Litvag, Director of Special Projects.
The courses are approved for con-
tinuing education credit by the
Academy of General Dentistry and
state licensing agencies.

Noted clinicians from throughout the
nation and a wide diversity of topics are
among the features of the 1978-1979 C.E.
schedule. Anyone desiring more in-
formation on any of the courses listed
below should write the Department of
Continuing Education, Washington
University School of Dental Medicine,
4559 Scott Ave., St. Louis, MO 63110.
The schedule:

Friday, Nov. 3—'Dental Hygiene:
Conceptual Strategies for Teaching
Effective Home Care’’ Dr. (Ph.D.)
and Mrs. Herschel D. Thornburg,
University of Arizona (NOTE: this
course will be given on the main
campus of Washington University
with the School of Dental Medicine
as a co-sponsor. Inquiries should be
addressed to Washington University
Continuing Education, Campus Box
1099, St. Louis, MO 63130.)

Saturday, Nov. 4—''Options in Treating
Periodontal Pockets’’ Dr. Sigurd P.

Ramfjord, Professor of
Periodontics, University  of
Michigan

Saturday, Nov. 11—"’Update on Pain’
Dr. Samuel Seltzer, Professor of
Endodontics, Temple University
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Saturday, Nov. 18—''Clinical Genetics
for the General Practitioner’’ Dr.
Gerald H. Prescott, Associate
Professor of Medical Genetics,
University of Oregon (WU Class of
1964)

Saturday, Dec. 2—''Caries Prevention
in the Home, Office, and Com-
munity’ Dr. Ernest Nesbrun,
Professor of  Oral Biology,
University of California at San
Francisco

Saturday and Sunday, Dec. 9 and
10—''Clinical Management of
Temporomandibular Joint
Dysfunction’” Dr. Harold Gelb,
private practioner, New York City;
Director, TMJ Clinic, New York
Eye and Ear Infirmary

1979
Saturday, Feb. 3—''Everyday Uses of
Dental Electrosurgery’’ Dr.

William J. Kelly, Clinical Associate
Professor of Restorative Dentistry,
Southern lllinois University; Dr.

Alphonse Peterson, Clinical
Assistant  Professor of Oral
Diagnosis and Radiology,

Washington University

Friday and Saturday, Feb. 23 and
24—""Clinical Endodontics’’ (par-
ticipation course) Dr. Franklin S.
Weine, Professor of Endodontics,
Loyola University

Saturday, Mar. 3—''Patient Motivation
for Dental Auxiliaries’” Ms. Betsy
Alden, Director of Auxiliary
Education, Temple University

Saturday, Mar. 10—''Humanodon-
tics—The Application of Behavioral
Science Principles to Dental
Practice’” Dr. James E. Cassidy,
Associate Dean, Tufts University

Thursday, Mar. 15—""Oral Medicine
and Applied Pharmacology in
Dental Practice’” Dr. William K.
Bottomley, Professor of Oral
Diagnosis, Georgetown University;
Dr. Sam V. Holroyd, Dental Corps,
U.S. Navy (Note: This course just

Saturday, April 7—"What to do when
the Standard Dental Radiograph is
Not Enough—Specialized
Radiography for the General
Dentist and Dental Specialist’” Dr.
Roger J. Adams, Assistant
Professor of Oral Diagnosis and
Radiology, Washington University
(WU Class of 1974); Dr. D. Lorne
Catena, Associate Professor of Oral
Diagnosis, Southern Illinois
University

Saturday and Sunday, April 21 and
22—''Occlusion and Practice
Management’’ Dr. Carl E. Rieder,
Clinical Professor of Prosthodon-
tics, University of  Southern
California

Saturday, April 28—''The Science and
Practice of Nutrition in Dentistry”
Dr. Abraham E. Nizel, Professor of
Nutrition and Preventive Dentistry,
Tufts University

Saturday, May 5—"'The Clinical Ap-
plication of Dental Materials’’ Dr.
Wilmer B. Eames, Professor of

Operative Dentistry, Emory
University

Saturday, May 12—""Adult  Or-
thodontics Techniques for the

General Practitioner’” Dr. William
R. Proffit, Professor of Or-
thodontics, University of North
Carolina

Saturday and Sunday, May 19 and
20—''Recent Advances in Operative
Dentistry for the General Prac-
titioner’” Dr. Ronald E. Jordan,
Professor of Restorative Dentistry,
University of Western Ontario
(Canada)

Saturday, May 26—''Oral Re-
habilitation for the Edentulous
Patient’” Dr. Robert W. Elliott,

Associate Professor of
Prosthodontics, Georgetown
University

Saturday, June 2—''The General

Dentist and the Care of the Cancer
Patient Receiving Radiation
Therapy to the Head and Neck’’ Dr.
Oscar N. Guerra, Director of
Maxillo-facial Rehabilitation, Ellis

precedes the Alumni Meeting Fischel State Cancer Hospital,
weekend) Columbia, Mo.
Officers of the Alumni Association
President John Neal, D.D.S.

President- Elect
Vice President
Secretary-Treasurer
Editor

Executive Secretary
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Alumni News

A South Carolina newspaper carried
a photo of Air Force Capt. Michael
Spielberger doing work on lan, a bomb
dog of the Air Force security police.
The valuable animal was injured and
had four broken teeth with exposed root
canals, requiring emergency treatment
from Dr. Spielberger. A member of the
Class of 1977, Dr. Spielberger is
stationed at Myrtle Beach AFB in South
Carolina. He is the son of Dr. Jerome
Spielberger, Chairperson of the
Department of Oral Diagnosis and
Radiology.

The August 7 issue of the ADA News
carried a story and photo of Dr. Gary P.
Klugman, Class of 1975, one of two
Public Health Service dentists assigned
to examine some 230 Americans who
were returned to this country in a
prisoner exchange program after
serving time in Mexican prisons. Dr.
Klugman and another dentist, who are
assigned to the U.S. Bureau of Prisons,
conducted the examinations in San
Diego. They found, to their surprise,
that most of the returned prisoners had
healthy teeth. Dr. Klugman said that
many of the prisoners, fearing dental
problems in the dismal Mexican
prisons, took special pains with their
oral hygiene while they were behind
bars.

The entire issue Dental Management
Magazine (June) was on the theme of
"Building the Successful Practice’’ and
included a number of helpful articles on
that subject for young dentists and
dental students. There are photos and
brief accounts of the practice situations
of three recent graduates of our School:
Dr. Daniel T. Sullivan of the Class of
1975, Dr. R. Gregory Layman, also a
1975 graduate, and Dr. James D.
Crandall of the Class of 1972.

L. Donald Guess, ‘67, recently offered
a course '‘Gameplan for Survival,
Happinessand Financial Success’’ atthe
Lennox Hotel in St. Louis. Dr. Guess
lectures widely on financial planning
and is president of the Economic
Association of Health Professionals . . .
J. Marlin Hodgson ‘62, has joined the
faculty of the University of Mississippi
Medical Center as an Associate
Professor of Community and Oral
Health. He was formerly an Assistant
Professor at Columbia University
School of Dentistry . . . Robert J. Mc-
Cune ‘60, has been appointed to serve as
a Trustee of the American Fund for
Dental Health . . . Alvin Schein, ‘52, has
been elected President of the Vermont
Board of Dental Examiners.

Autumn, 1978

Ms. llene Pearl, Director of
Development for the School, is flanked
by two stalwart members of the Class
of 1958, Ed Grimes, left, and Robert
Robertson. llene, whose office is on the
main campus, works with the dental
school in all fundraising efforts and
devotes much time to alumni affairs as
well.

Plans for Dental
Explorer Post

Our School hopes soon to establish a
new Dental Explorer Post in con-
junction with the Boy Scouts of
America. The post would involve young
men and women, aged 14 1/2 to 18, who
are interested in a career in dentistry.
Creation of a Dental Explorer Post
would provide valuable experiences for
these young people that hopefully would
enable them to make career decisions
based on personal knowledge and
contact with the dental profession.

The post will hold two meetings a
month — one a business meeting and
the other devoted to some sort of ac-
tivity related to dentistry. A com-
mittee of three or four people from the
School will be needed and one of those
people will serve as post advisor to
coordinate activities. Other persons
will be needed as resource persons. Dr.
Richard Brand has agreed to serve as a
temporary advisor until the committee
is formed. Any men or women from the
faculty , alumni or student body who
are interested in working with this
program are asked to contact Dr.
Brand at 454-0361. People involved in
dental assisting, dental hygiene, and
dental laboratory technology also are
being contacted about the program,
since some of the youngsters who will
participate might be interested in these
areas of the profession. The first
organizational meeting of the Dental
Explorer Post will be held sometime in
October, with the date, time and place
to be announced later. Don’t forget to
volunteer for this very worthy project
by contacting Dr. Brand.
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Orientation for

New Students

The Class of 1982—the new First
Level class at 84 new dental students
—arrived at the end of August for the
annual period of orientation and
registration. The new students are the
cream of the crop—they were chosen
with great care by the faculty and
students of the Admissions Committee
from a field of 3,300 applicants. The
number of applicants represented a
decline from the previous year’s total of
3,700 in keeping with a national trend of
a leveling-off of applications to
professional  schools. There still,
however, was an awesome ratio of
some 40 applicants for each available
place in the entering class. This stiff
competition guaranted that each
successful applicant for the class would
have impressively high qualifications
for dentistry.

Geographically the new class again is
dominated by Californians, with that
state having 36 representatives. The
rest of the geographical breakdown
(this is based on the class as it stood
August 23) showed 12 students from
Missouri, nine from New York State,
five each from lllinois and New Mexico,
three from Arizona, two each from
Hawaii, Washington, and Kansas, and
one representative of Utah, Minnesota,
Florida, Wisconsin, New Jersey,
Nevada, Hong Kong, and India. Ten of
the new students are women.

Several of the class members bear
familiar names—they are the brothers
or sisters of present students at the
School or recent graduates. Lisa
Schnaidt is the sister of Third Level
student Laura Schnaidt, James Nativi
is the brother of recent graduate, Dr.
Paul Nativi, Bernard Ku is the brother
of Dr. Irene Ku of the Class of 1978,
Michael Favero and Paul Bozoian of
the incoming class are the brothers of
Paul Favero and Steve Bozoian of the
second Level class. Ronald Parkin is
the brother of Dr. Ralph Parkin, also of
the Class of 1978. Another member of
the class, Robert Lowe, has done some
research in Microbiology at our School
while a WU undergraduate.

Orientation activities began with an
introductory meeting of the new class.
The rest of the morning was devoted to
registration, picture taking, and tours.

The next day the new students were
welcomed by Dean Selfridge and heard
talks by a number of School faculty
members and staff members on
various aspects of the School. In-
structors of first term courses for the
First Level were on hand to briefly
describe their courses and what will be

Page 13




Orientation Continued

expected of the students. Student
representatives of ASDA and the Inter-
Fraternity Council also took part in the
meeting. Then the new class went to
Olin Hall for a luncheon with their
faculty advisers. Spouses of the new
students, meanwhile, had been invited
to lunch with spouses of upperclass
students.

That afternoon the First Level
students reported to the Health Service
for physical exams while their spouses
returned to the School for a brief
orientation meeting and  tours.
Orientation visits to the Library and
LRC also were on the docket for the new
students after their physicals. That
evening, the Second Level class and the
student wives’ organization held a
reception for the new class at Olin Hall.

The last activity was a Personal
Awareness Inventory testing of the new
class conducted by Mrs. Natalie
Simmons. After that, the new students
enjoyed the holiday weekend as they
prepared for the start of classes on
Tuesday, September 5.
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Dr. Shirley Pierce (center), Chairperson of the School’s Department of Community and
Preventive Dentistry, is shown with Dean George D. Selfridge (left) and Dr. David Felt
‘78in front of a mobile unit that will be used to provide dental services to the children of
migrant farm workers in Southeast Missouri as a project of Dr. Pierce’s department.
The unit is on loan from the State of Montana. Dr. Felt has joined the staff of the
department as a clinical assistant and will help man the mobile unit. The four-month

pilgt program is being funded by the migrant worker center at Southeast Missouri
University.
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